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Introduction

There will be a closed session of NEC to discuss employer matters at an appropriate point of the meeting. This will include an update to some questions asked at AGM that need to be reported back confidentially.

The new Officer Group have met twice since AGM and roles and responsibilities have been established with a mail out to branches sent in late October (attached to this report).
1) CRC Updates

Interserve

HMIP reports
West Yorkshire and Merseyside CRCs were both given ‘requires improvement’ ratings in recent inspections. 

Pay
On several occasions Interserve told us they were making their ‘final pay offer’ (and this offer was to continue to pay contractual increments – after they had threatened to remove these - plus 1.5% on all SCP from September 2018 and a one off non-consolidated payment of £100 and then 1% on all SCP from September 19). We persuaded Interserve to delay going forward with their offer and instead to await outcome of the MoJ talks to re-negotiate the contracts and then subsequently to await the outcome of the NPS pay reform talks - both issues which could have meant there was more money for the pay award.

This delaying strategy has paid off, as at the JNCC in October Interserve said in light of the NPS award they were looking to offer more, that they had an enhanced budget set aside for this. But there were keen to emphasise that this would be nowhere near the NPS pay award.

Interserve asked us to submit a revised claim and we duly submitted the following joint-union claim:

• A consolidated increase line with other offers in probation be paid from 1 April 2018

• The lowest pay points are deleted

• A commitment is given to reduce the number of pay points in 2019.

At the time of writing this report we have only just submitted the above and further meetings to discuss this revised claim are scheduled.

EoF (Enabling our Future) programme
This Interserve programme has dominated our discussions with them over the last few months and we have asked for a several additional meetings so that we can more thoroughly explore these changes. EoF is intended to implement the new Integrated Through the Gate (ITTG) model. This includes the recruitment of approximately 120 ‘new’ CRC staff into prisons (some new recruits, some existing staff, final numbers not yet know yet). In addition, the Interchange operating model has been adjusted to reflect feedback from staff about the dual role of case managers not working. 
Additionally, Interserve say that they have ensured correct case allocation process was followed in all CRCs and that this has led to an impact on SCMs (Senior Case Managers otherwise known as Probation Officers) - and it is this issue which has led to much discussion as Interserve say they now have surplus to requirement SCMs which they want to go on secondments to the NPS. 

Initially SCMs were reluctant to opt for secondment to the NPS; they had many questions about this which we put to Interserve. These ranged from - would staff be directed if they did not agree to the secondment? What would happen to PQiP learners if there were not vacancies available upon qualification? We also raised concerns about the impact on morale of CMs (case managers otherwise known as PSOs) and associated urgent need for a focus on career development. Our first priority at this stage was to push back the date for expressions of interest which Interserve agreed to do.

Having originally been under-subscribed in terms of those wanting to secondment to NPS the CRCs are now oversubscribed and the TU reps have been part of the panel formed to make sure selection was handled fairly. There is an ever-changing figure in terms of numbers of SCMs (ranging from c.25-40) Interserve want to transfer. The maximum in Hampshire & Isle of Wight and Cheshire Greater Manchester – none in Merseyside and Humberside, Lincolnshire and North Yorkshire.
As well as having discussions around this with Interserve, Napo have also raised issues relating to these secondments at the NPS TU engagement meetings, where the TU side have demand instant Pay equity for secondees to the NPS on the basis that the NPS are receiving services from CRC employees who are being paid CRC Pay rates to do NPS work, while Agency staff are also being paid at a superior rate. We have made it clear that the unions oppose the existing and proposed secondments in Interserve until we have received a response from HMPPS to points we have about it and the demand for pay equity during the period of the secondment period.

Stress and wellbeing sub committee
Agenda items included that wellbeing issues are not being considered when organisational change is delivered and the employers side ignoring stress risk assessments when they raised issues of workloads.

ARRC

Durham Tees Valley (DTV) CRC have presented a best and final offer. It is a two-year pay deal covering 2018-19, 2019 -20. The pay offer equates to 4% over two years.   For those not at the top of the pay scale this will be made up by staff progressing through the pay points by 2 increments per annum.  For those at the top of the pay scale they will receive a one-off pensionable payment of 2% per annum. This pay offer still has to be approved by the PNC and a pay ratification ballot carried out with members in the CRC.
SODEXO

Pay: In mid-October Sodexo imposed a pay award across the six CRCs which they currently own. Napo and UNISON objected to this imposition and requested that Sodexo continue with pay negotiations in light of the NPS pay settlement.  However, Sodexo refused our request. Instead they made a commitment to engage with the unions at an early stage to start pay negotiations for 2019-20.  We shall therefore commence preliminary pay talks on the 12 December 2018. 

The Sodexo pay offer was 2.5%, this was made up of a 1% increment and 1.5% increase to the NNC and SCOGG pay scales.  Backdated to April 2018. Those not at the top of their pay band have therefore received a 4.5% increase over the last two years. Those at the top of the pay band have received 2.5% increase over the last two years of which 1.5% is consolidated.

Following negotiations Sodexo has taken some tentative steps towards pay reform and has agreed to remove the first three spine points for Bands 2, 3 and 4.

Napo will continue to fight for pay parity with the NPS and will start from this basis in our pay negotiations for 2019-20.

Workloads: Workloads continue to be a problem across the six Sodexo CRCs.  Changes to working practices and a failure to implement the operational model as originally intended has affected the health and wellbeing of staff working for the Sodexo CRCs.  This has been evidenced by HMIP reports into the Sodexo owned CRCs and by our own union surveys on this issue.  As a consequence of this, the Unions requested an emergency meeting of the pan CRC JNCC meeting. So that collectively we can discuss workloads and specifically explore what steps can be taken to protect staff and mitigate any potential risks.

However, Sodexo felt that as we have a planned pan CRC JNCC meeting scheduled for early December that the issue should be discussed at the planned meeting. The unions agreed to this request on the proviso that the employer supply comprehensive data on current workloads across the Sodexo CRCs and provide fully worked-out workforce plans for each CRC and how they intend to manage changes required by HMIP reports, other unplanned changes to the operational model and additional demands placed upon staff i.e. preparing for HMIP inspections.     

MTC Novo

The latest Pan-CRC Partnership meeting was constructive with some frank and honest exchanges about the continuing challenges and uncertainty about the contracts. Recruitment of staff remains difficult across London and the South East and it was acknowledged that this is impacting upon workloads for staff. They have plans to address this but it is very difficult when the contract remains uncertain. We shared a frustration about the limits placed around access to probation training, echoed at Napo’s P.R.I.D.E. in Probation event in September. We had positive discussions about a number of initiatives, including targeted welfare support for any staff caught up in SFO’s or deaths of clients, something we are struggling to get the NPS to recognise as an issue. Interestingly, they see giving staff better access to training, development and welfare support as a key plank of out competing the NPS for staff although they accept this is challenging given workload pressures arising general recruitment pressures.

The CRC expressed particular anxiety about the NPS Exclusion list, sharing our concerns about the request for information on staff who have been dismissed for capability or disciplinary reasons without being asked to provide adequate explanation or context. This is being pursued at national level with HMPPS.

MTC NOVO have expressed a desire to bid for the adjoining Hampshire and Isle of Wight contract in the proposed CRC contract reforms. They also expressed an ambition to expand into other areas, “if the contract suitable” and the 33% ceiling is cleared for them to do so. A future meeting is being scheduled to discuss the contract bids more specifically.

We have also had some local negotiating successes, including successfully challenging planned redundancies arising from the transfer of admin staff from Rise; and fending off proposed changes that would have complicated even further the IHER application process by adding in hoops for their employee insurance scheme.

Members are currently covered by a 2-year deal that runs until April 2019. A comprehensive briefing has been presented to senior leaders on the NPS award and we have set out our expectation that this is matched. MTC NOVO have recognised the risk of staff flooding to the NPS where there is already significant competition for staff. This could sink any capacity to improve performance to acceptable HMIP standards. However, they have said that without additional resources via contract price adjustments they cannot improve on their relatively small proposed increase in the term of the current contract. They are willing to work closely with us to argue for additional resources so that pay parity can be re-established as soon as is possible. They will also share with us regular retention information to jointly-monitor the impact of the NPS award.

The NEC should also be aware of the very successful pilot P.R.I.D.E in Probation event organised by the Thames Valley Branch covering the CRC and NPS at the joint Reading Office in September. This involved an open meeting for members and potential members where the AGS discussed pay and the National Chair elect discussed Napo’s wider vision for probation. This was followed by a walk around the building and meetings with senior CRC managers and an open surgery. Then the Branch hired a local pub for an after work social function with a Blues Band that was well attended.  This got very positive feedback.

Reducing Reoffending Partnership - RRP

RRP covers two CRC’s, Staffordshire West Midlands and Derby Leicestershire, Nottingham and Rutland. Despite experiencing nearly annual redundancies and significant changes in senior management, there appears to be relative calm at the CRC’s currently. That said the parent company Ingeus, has recently been acquiesced by and Australian firm called APM. APM has experience in NOMS and in particular the youth sector. Its parent company however, is a financial asset buyer and works in a similar way to Aurelius who own Working Links. It is not anticipated at this stage that the new ownership will have an impact on CRC staff but this situation will be closely monitored. 

Warwickshire West Mercia – People Plus
Just over a week ago the CRC unexpectedly announced further redundancies. The employers did not consult with the unions, nor give us advanced warnings of the announcement. Not only have they failed to adhere to their own policy and that of the staff transfer agreement but they have also tried to deny members trade union representation at one to one meetings. We have challenged this and the branch is now in a formal dispute. They are in discussions with the NPS about potential secondments as well as identifying new opportunities in through the gate. Any staff not redeployed will leave the CRC two weeks before Christmas. 

Working Links

Since the last NEC it has become very clear the Working Links CRCs are in dire financial trouble despite the MoJ bail-out. This was admitted by Senior Working Links Management who revealed that crisis talks were taking place between their parent company Aurelius and the MoJ. The likelihood is that the MoJ will be ordered by the Ministers to shore up Working Links to the end of the current contract to save political face, but the possibility remains that these CRCs could be the first to fold. 

Engagement takes place whilst the long-running dispute with the unions continues; we have recently had a reasonably constructive exchange with the CRC Chiefs which resulted in an agreement to consider the new Minimum Contract Specification (MCS), via a short sides meeting, that has been ordered by the MoJ, and which totally dismantles the flawed Operating Model which was one of the key factors, along with the failure to consult, that led to the dispute. It is understood that this exchange resulted in Working Links acknowledging the need to properly consult staff over the MCS. 

Pay. There is absolutely no chance that Working Links will establish pay equity during the remaining lifetime of their contract but they may join us in common cause to lobby the MoJ for more resources, but I do not believe they will be allowed to rebid for the proposed contract package areas by Aurelius or the MoJ even if their Senior Managers were disposed to so do.

Since our last Pan-CRC meeting, the 1% contractual progression is to be paid out and a further 1% payment has been made to staff at Band 1 to ensure that the employer is matching the National Living Wage at least until April next year. Whilst this is a sign of their desperation, it represents movement of sorts. It remains to be seen whether these developments ease tensions with the Unions on a range of other issues.

Secondment of staff from CRCs (Interserve and RRP) into NPS
Napo, along with our sister unions UNISON and GMB, have registered major concerns following the news of arrangements to transfer staff on secondment from some Community Rehabilitation Companies to undertake NPS work due to the perilous financial position of the parent companies.

Whilst the unions obviously wish to explore all opportunities to avoid the possibility of redundancies within CRCs, the Unions have not been consulted centrally over the intended arrangements, which we are claiming should have been held under the auspices of the National Staff Transfer and Protections Agreement that was underwritten by Ministers at the time of Transforming Rehabilitation.
Rationale
In light of this unsatisfactory situation, the Probation unions formally registered our misgivings about the secondment arrangements, some of which have already commenced, at yesterday’s meeting of the NPS/Trade Union Engagement Forum.
Below are the key issues that we raised and on which we are demanding answers and urgent further discussion as we attempt to protect our member’s interests.
· PI 50/2014 which expired in June this year, appears to be the basis of the secondment arrangements and whilst it is appreciated that there has been some local dialogue between CRC providers and unions, we would have expected central discussions to have taken place. 
· The failure to engage with the trade unions over the appropriate rates of pay for seconded staff who will be undertaking equal work of equal value is obviously our primary concern. We have pointed out the fact that CRC staff will be sitting next to NPS colleagues who will soon be in receipt of superior rates of pay as well as Agency Staff whose hourly rate is also likely to be much higher than those paid to CRC employees. 
· We have also questioned the potential impact on NPS Staff who may have suffered an unwelcome transfer under E3 from their previous location or who may be awaiting a Transfer request.
What happens next?
Senior NPS management have been left in no doubt that this is another example of inadequate consultation. We have also made the point that when CRCs previously made redundancies the NPS turned down the Union’s request for staff to be taken back in, but are happy to now agree secondment arrangements ‘on the cheap.’
Our National Officials will be advising the relevant CRC providers of our position while we await a response to these points, and especially the demand for Pay equity for CRC staff during the period of their secondment period whilst working within the NPS.
Advice to CRC members
As always, it is a matter of individual choice as to whether you decide to take up a secondment opportunity in the NPS on the terms being offered. Napo has an obligation to point out these important issues, especially our demand for pay parity for CRC staff undertaking work for another employer, albeit on a temporary basis.
2) PBNI

Pay negotiations in Northern Ireland continue to be stalled as there is no Northern Ireland Assembly to sign-off any pay remits for the agency.  However, we are campaigning hard to make sure that staff covered by the NNC pay scales receive pay parity with other proposed public sector pay agreements.
Harmonisation of Terms and Conditions.  The employer has requested that all staff employed by the board are on the same Terms and Conditions.  Currently staff are on two sets of terms: 1) Admin staff and support staff are on Northern Ireland Civil Service Terms and Conditions and 2) Probation Officers are on NNC Terms and Conditions. This means that staff on NNC Terms and Conditions are potentially to be moved to a different set of terms and conditions.  An initial benchmarking has been carried out to compare and contrast the main terms between the NNC and the Civil Service contractual provisions.
Terrorist and Politically Motivated Offenders (TPMOs):  We continue to be in high-level negotiations with the employer about how staff work with TPMOs.  The local branch has now registered a formal dispute with the employer and invoked a ‘status quo’ clause so that neither side takes any steps until both sides are able to meet to discuss the issue and seek a resolution to the dispute.  This is a highly sensitive issue and one that is hugely important to our members in Northern Ireland.
3) NPS update

a) Pay

The NPS intend to pay the backpay and non-consolidated top-up and transition payments to all eligible staff in the pay due at the end of November. The exceptions to this are those staff who gained temporary or permanent promotion after 1 April who will get all of the award due to them in November but will not get the agreed 5% uplift on promotion adjustment until December as this has to be manually calculated. 

The group of staff transferred to the NPS from Capita during TR have been waiting for some time to have their terms and conditions properly harmonised. We have had confirmation now that these members will receive a letter from HMPPS in the next week or so giving them the chance to opt in to harmonisation and that, if they do, the agreed 1% pay award for 2016 and 2017 will be added to their new pay and the 2018 pay modernisation deal will apply to them. If they opt in before the December payroll cut-off date (5/12/18) the award including back pay, top up and transition payments will be paid at the end of December. Any members with queries on this issue should contact Katie Lomas klomas@napo.org.uk
b) HMPPS Senior Leader restructure

HMPPS have confirmed that following the announcement of the departure of Michael Spurr they are reviewing the most senior roles. The proposal is to recruit a new CEO to replace Michael Spurr but also to recruit two Director Generals to report to him. One will lead on prison and the other on Probation and other related areas. Adverts are currently out to fill these new Director General roles on an interim 12-month basis and more announcements about structure will be made in the New Year. The recruitment for the new CEO is likely to be concluded by April 2019. 
c) SFO Data & staff suspensions 

We continue to raise concerns about the worrying trend towards suspension of staff involved in high profile SFO reviews. Branches are asked to log with Napo HQ any representation undertaken in relation to an SFO review. 

d) Pensions Issues 
There are ongoing concerns about pensions and as things are developing a verbal update will be given at the meeting with the latest position.
e) AP DWNC contracts Sodexo and OCS
The view from NPS is that there has been an improvement in delivery from both providers but that ‘hotspots’ exist across 30 sites in the OCS contract mainly in South East and South West England, and long standing difficulties within the Sodexo contract in the North West.
Whilst the statistics show 90% against the delivery target and appear to be an improvement on previous reports, the unions were concerned to hear that the provision of temporary cover for some shifts due to the failure to provide permanent staff is reliant on the services of yet another recruitment agency.
We also continue to receive reports from members about unreasonable expectations around shift cover and some worrying issues about the suitability of some staff who have been sent to cover shifts by recruitment agencies.
The unions have posed a number of questions around contract failures, the invoking of penalties, comparative costs and who will be responsible in the event of a serious health and safety incident. We have been promised a response to these points and these will inform our intention to raise the issue of the DWNC contracts yet again with the Secretary of State.
f) New A.P. Rotas
Unions have once again expressed our concern following news that NPS divisions have been instructed to finish rolling out the new AP Rotas that were part of the E3 implementation programme.
Some time ago, the unions reached an agreement with the NPS that discussion about the implementation of AP rotas should take place at NPS Divisional level and that there would be a post-implementation review (PIR) on those areas where the rota had been introduced to help inform future roll out.
Whilst we still await an approach as to the PIR, it is now clear that consultation has been patchy and that the rota requirements are proving to be unpopular.

We will include this situation in our future contact with Ministers.
g) OMiC Update
The consultation process

Napo have been consulted by the employer on the plans to implement OMiC. This is a consultation not a negotiation and although we can raise concerns and make suggestions and requests, we are not in a position to agree (or fail to agree) the plans. This paper is a summary of the position so far. We are aware that many members have significant concerns over the fundamental design of OMiC and although we have communicated these concerns we are now in a position where we can only influence the way the model is introduced. In October we had an update which helps us to understand where OMiC is up to and this briefing will summarise this along with concerns that have been raised by members.

The implementation process

There are Divisional Implementation Boards (DiBs) which are made up of both prison and probation representatives. These boards have now all submitted their OMiC implementation plans and Napo reps should have been consulted on this locally via the NPS JCC (Joint Consultative Committee) for your division. The implementation plan covers the male closed estate but the central OMiC board has now finalised the plans for the women’s estate and the male open estate. Wales is being used as an early adopter to trial the model and many of the male closed public sector prisons have now got their Keyworkers in place. These are uniformed prison staff who will work one a 1:1 basis with a small number of clients each week. Their work is additional to Offender Management work. There will also be prison staff working as Prison Offender Managers (POMs) who will be allocated in scope cases in tiers C and D and Probation Officer POMs who will be allocated in scope cases in tiers A and B.

The Women’s Estate

The model for the women’s estate varies in that the allocation of resource is based on complexity of need rather than risk. In the most complex cases (around 19% of the total) the POM will carry out the keywork rather than having a separate keyworker allocated. This, it is hoped, will aid continuity and relationship building.

The Male open estate

The main difference for the male open estate is that there will be no Key working but the Offender Management part of the model will apply. 

The contracted out estate

These are private prisons and the original plan was to require (via the contracting process) them to have an SPO who holds a Probation Qualification but not to require these prisons to have Qualified Probation Officers holding cases as POMs. More was undertaken on the plans for the contracted out estate following representations that Napo and the NPS senior leaders have made about this. Napo’s position is that Offender Management should only be done by someone who has the appropriate skills and qualification for the role they are carrying out and who are offered the appropriate support and remuneration for doing so. The current position, following our representations is that it will be mandatory for Prison OMs working with high and very high risk clients to hold a relevant Probation Qualification. This does not necessarily have to be a member of NPS staff however it is reported that most of the private prisons have requested a staff loan/secondment arrangement from the NPS which will have a further impact on staffing.

Workloads for SPOs and POs working in OMiC

The current method for looking at SPO workload is on a ratio basis. In community teams this is 1:10 FTE (full time equivalent). Under the OMiC model it would be the same but a decision has been made not to bring in additional resource where there is a full time SPO in a prison until the number of FTE goes above 14. This means that some prison SPOs will have a high workload in terms of team members reporting to them in addition to the other tasks they need to undertake in their role. Napo have made representations on this, as well as the fact that the SPOs will be managing a team made up of staff from differing employers who will have different terms and conditions and potentially differing expectations in terms of line management. We will continue to press the employer on these issues.

IT solutions

There will be a new IT based allocation system for use in prisons. This is to assist with the allocation of cases to either Prison staff OMs or NPS OMs within the team. The tool has been tested with some users and further work and testing will be carried out. Napo have asked that this tool is properly tested for AT compliance by end users before it is rolled out. We have also asked if an aspect of workload measurement can be built in to further assist the SPO will allocation decisions. 

h) SPO Workloads 

We have had ongoing discussions with NPS about the problems relating to workloads for SPOs

i) ViSOR vetting 

Napo remain in dispute on the requirement for ViSOR vetting. A meeting with Sonia Crozier is planned to happen after the NEC mail-out date and a verbal update will be given at the meeting. 

 
j) JNC Constitution
Following months (and indeed years) of talks the NPS JNC constitution has been agreed by all Unions and meetings will commence in 2019.

 

k) HMPPS Exclusion List and NPS register of loss of authorisation  

NPS are consulting with the unions on implementing the final aspect of PI 31/2014 – Authorisation as Officer of a Provider of Probation Services. This is the introduction of a register of those who lose authorisation. Linked to this we have been informed that the HMPPS exclusion list will be applied to staff. Clearly there are significant implications relating to processes and procedures used for both of these registers/lists. We have made extensive representations around these issues and we await more information to frame our further responses. 
4) Professional and training

It has all gone a bit quiet on the professional and training front. The current provider of PQiP, Criminal Justice Skills’ contract is up for retender next year and as such all meeting s have been postponed until the new year. Tania Bassett National Official sits on the Professional Qualification Assurance Board and this group has not met now for some time. The early termination of CRC contracts and the uncertainty going forward has impacted on this. Tania Bassett had also started discussion for the licence to practice in September but again, due to the unknown future this too has been put on hold indefinitely. However, in light of the pay offer being accepted the Ministry will need to engage with Napo to draw up the competency framework that will run alongside the new pay scales. It is hoped these talks will take place in the New Year. We have, for the first time in about 2 years, got a good list of members on the committee that will takes with delivering on some of this work going forward. 

5) Press, Parliamentary and Campaigning
There is definitely a sense that the political climate has shifted and there is now an appetite to see real change in the future of probation. Following on from the MOJ launching their consultation over the summer, the Justice Select Committee responded by stating that the consultation does not go far enough to address the significant issues probation is facing. The consultation shows that the government is still wedded to the idea of marketisation of probation with the deeply flawed split still be at the centre of the model. Napo is engaging with stakeholders to campaign for a reunified probation, details below. 

One of the key issues of a split service has been highlighted by the pay divide. Ian Lawrence, General Secretary has written to Secretary of State for Justice David Gauke and demanded fair pay for all probation staff. We cannot have a two tier work force and as such we will work with CRC’s to lobby the government to pay CRC’s the money they need to match the pay offer in the NPS. CRC’s have been happy to engage with us and have also contacted the MOJ to raise their concerns of mass migration of staff, inability to recruit new staff and low staff morale. Keep an eye out for weekly communications on pay that go out in the Friday mail out. Napo is campaigning for fair pay for all, and equal pay in probation whether that be Northern Ireland or a CRC.

With potential bidding wars for new contract areas starting next year, the future of probation is at a critical stage and Napo needs to be in the middle of the debates about what that probation service should look like.  The reunification campaign will go into top gear next year. Napo needs to be putting pressure on all parliamentarians to get support. A postcard campaign “8 reasons to reunify the probation service” will be launched next month. 
Each member will have the opportunity to send the postcard to their MP and highlighting the key local issue they face. We need to gather support from across the political spectrum so all MP’s will need to be contacted. Full details of the campaign will be included in the mail out.

Whilst TR mark 2 will be a hard campaign, we are in a much better place this time round. We have the evidence that we can use to prove our arguments and to discredit the government’s proposals. This will also assist with press interest. After building up contacts across the media, Napo is now able to send this evidence to journalists and build up a bigger press campaign.  

6) Family Court

The section held a meeting in Manchester to combine the Family Court Section Negotiating and Professional Committees. 

Some important discussions and decisions were made around increasing and improving output, recruitment and retention. This included:

· Agreeing to merge the Family Court Professional Conference and the section AGM, and recommended moving this event to London where they have their highest concentration of members but lowest level of direct engagement. In line with their Budget bid, which they thanked Sarah for submitting for them,  they are looking at a venue like Mabledon Place and have provisionally suggesting Thursday 12th September to maximise preparation time. The intention would be for the SAGM to start with registration from 9.30 and start properly at 10, running until 12.00. They’d then have a networking lunch until 1.45 (to ensure promptly starting the professional conference by 2pm, running until 4.30pm. They would then not need to hold their AGM ahead of the main Napo AGM, but would want to retain their professional session at the AGM.

· Agreeing a recruitment campaign, including writing to all new starters in Cafcass directly, something they now have the facility to do with a new Membership Secretary eager to do this. Clearly this can be developed with some more of the specific recruitment leaflets and posters. These will be distributed around officers as part of a concerted effort to re-establish branch contacts via a committee ring around over the coming weeks. 

· Self-produce a bi-monthly newsletter to all members and seeking to utilise the Cafcass management’s offer to share these via the Intranet to all staff. 

· Agreed a date for the Reps and Activists training, with a request in for additional basic Health & Safety Rep training to use this as a way of increasing and promoting Napo visibility and activity. They think a 3 day residential in Quorn would work in line with our plans and have provisionally set 14th to 16th May. This is important as it is especially difficult in Cafcass to get everyone in one place. We will make Cafcass management aware of these dates and secure release time and workload relief, which provisionally their HR lead has said he’d want to support. We will need to check the feasibility of Quorn and confirm these dates are ok with Megan.

· They are re-running / extending their TOIL & Workload survey after a low return to date. Members agreed to chase up areas and properly promote the importance of obtaining survey returns.

· Agreed to establish and share health and safety visits across all sites over the next 12 months, once training can be provided from Sarah, as discussed so far. This would give Napo an in to all sites from one of the Committee at least once in the year. Steve has already produced a leaflet he uses which is placed on desks to explain who they are, what these inspections are about and how to raise any issues with Napo.

We also discussed pay and workload campaign strategies. These are secondary to workloads and work pressures for most members and most could agree a link between these two being tangible. However, we need further discussion and detail to develop a coherent campaigning plan. The section are eager to maximise use of the Parliamentary campaigns; and the opportunity presented to make a strong early and positive impression on both the new Cafcass Chair (Edward Timpson) and the new CEO next year (as yet unknown). 

There was also concern about professional development once people start in Cafcass and the unrealistic expectations placed upon people after they start. Anecdotally, Reps claim this is leading to high early departure rates but this could be geographical (i.e. specific to certain areas) as there is different operational practice around Cafcass. We discussed developing a further survey on ways workloads are being managed.

There was also discussion around the meeting about strengthening the links Napo have with the Social Work Union, especially on professional issues. 

7) Organising 

Much of the organising work is covered in the Strategy for Growth section. The TUO committee has only one member so far, please encourage any members who may be interested to put themselves forward. The committee will meet once more members are elected to it. 

Membership information is included in the attachment to this report.

8) Diversity

Lammy Recommendations meeting:  Napo attended a meeting with the HMPPS to discuss progress on the Lammy Recommendations.  The meeting itself was very prison-centric, it showed that there are real structural issues that need to be addressed in the prison service if the real change is to happen.  Napo requested a probation specific meeting and we hope that the probation unions will be able to meet with HMMPS in the near future to explore more fully the issues within the NPS and CRCs.  

Black Members Survey:  Napo and UNISON have joined with RISE and ABPO to carry out a survey of Black Members working in Probation (NPS and CRCs), CAFCASS and PBNI.  Once the survey is closed and the results have been analysed a report will be produced and shared with the relevant interested parties.

LGB &T Roadshows: Dates have now been finalised for the joint Napo/LAGIP/PiPP roadshows.  The aim of the roadshows is to raise the profile of LGB & T issues in probation and create a safe space for LGB & T members working in probation to discuss issues that are important to them.
9) Health and Safety

Napo safety committee meeting
The committee will meet in the early part of the New Year. 

NPS health and safety committee in October
Impact of P.S. (psychoactive substances)
Jim Noonan (lead officer for HMPPS H&S) looking at this – there is a project at Holme House Prison.

   

HMPPS fire officer reported that although there have been fewer fires in prisons, the impact of these has been worse in that prisoners are dying. This is because if they are under the influence of P.S. and drop the item they are smoking they are unable to move/react to a fire this may cause as the drug ‘locks’ them in.

He said that some AP residents are lighting candles to hide the smell of the P.S. and this is causing problems. 

Bullying and harassment policy
We sent through Napo draft policy to HMPPS/NPS and they are considering how best to use this.

Violence and aggression training
To be provided mainly via my learning, NPS still looking around for face-to-face training. They have looked at the training provided for prison staff - but this was found to be not suitable for probation staff as there is a restraint element.

Flu immunisation
This is being provided through Lloyds Pharmacy. Low take up so far. There seemed to be a problem with IT.

This is only for AP staff and some who come under wider scope of practice if there is a residential element to this. It is will not be on offer for wider group of staff due to finances – also according to Public Health England guidance this is not required by other staff. Prison based probation staff may be able to access - but only if front line staff have not used the flu vaccinations.

Hep B
This system is up and running but no one has logged on. AP managers need to push this. Must take HMPPS letter with them. 

HSE safety in prison report
The HSE inspector for probation, prisons and police has recently written a report on safety in prisons. He gave a summary of the issues he came across while visiting prisons in order to compile his report:

- Weak hierarchy of control – prisons must work according to this, the inspector said prisons could be managed better

- Training - could be improved.

- Need a predictable regime for prisoners.

The inspector said none of the findings were a surprise. Best practice needs to be shared. The inspector is still working with prisons. The report will be finished in the New Year and then it will be released - will go to POA first.

The NPS H&S committee will discuss the HSE report in relation to OMIC at our next meeting.

The HSE inspector will be doing similar work in APs in relation to Violence and Aggression and will be talking to staff. HSE have drafted risk assessment in which unions will have an input.

AP rosters
We had a discussion about on-going saga of AP rosters. Nearly all staff on these now - once they are NPS then review after 4 months.
 
Meeting to discuss health and safety in prisons 
Napo attended a ‘Safety in Prisons’ meeting in October, convened by UCU and RCN whose members have been put at risk while working in prisons due to worsening issues around violence. Other unions at the meeting were BMA, GMB, UNISON (representing both probation and health related staff), POA, PCS (Unite were invited - but couldn’t make it).

These unions are finding it difficult to resolve H&S issues as they do not have negotiating rights with MoJ. They have had a meeting with Michael Spurr, but not surprisingly none of the promised actions have materialised and now radio silence from that quarter. A lot of the meeting was spent discussing these issues and through case examples we discussed the problems their members faced.

Napo and POA come from a different perspective in that we have a machinery for negotiation - but that of course does not mean we don’t have problems in getting things sorted! So it is useful for Napo to continue to be involved, particularly as more Napo members will be working in prisons due to OMiC. What came up repeatedly at the meeting was safety of women workers in prisons.

The roundtable discussion group agreed to continue to meet, to do some joint working on impact of psychoactive substances/ maybe commissioning some research on this - this could be useful to all Napo members – not only those working in prisons.

The aim of the group is to raise the profile of staff working in prisons – just because they work in prisons does not mean their H&S rights should be ignored.

	
	Frequently used abbreviations in the report

	ACAS
	Advisory, Conciliation and Arbitration Service

	AP
	Approved Premises

	ACOs
	Assistant Chief Officers

	AGS
	Assistant General Secretary

	AT
	Assistive Technology

	CE
	Chief Executive

	CRC
	Community Rehabilitation Company

	DAWN
	Disability Advocacy Wellbeing Network 

	DDs
	Deputy Directors (in NPS divisions)

	DWNC
	Double Waking Night Cover (in Approved Premises)

	E3
	Effectiveness, Efficiency, Excellence Programme (in the NPS)

	GMB/SCOOP
	GMB (union) / Society of Chief Officers of Probation

	GMPF
	Greater Manchester Pensions Fund

	HMIP
	Her Majesty's Inspectorate of Probation

	HMPPS
	Her Majesty's Prisons and Probation Service

	HMT
	Her Majesty's Treasury

	HR
	Human Resources

	HRBPs
	Human Resources Business Partners (in NPS divisions)

	IHER
	Ill Health Early Retirement

	LGBT+
	Lesbian, Gay, Bisexual, Transgender, +

	LAGIP
	Lesbians, Gay Men, Bisexuals & Transgendered people in Probation and the Family Courts 

	LDU
	Local Delivery Unit

	MoJ
	Ministry of Justice

	O&O
	Napo Officers & Officials

	NEC
	National Executive Committee

	NMW
	National Minimum Wage

	NPS
	National Probation Service

	OMiC
	Offender Management in Custody

	PiPP
	Pride in Prison and Probation

	POA
	Prison Officers' Association

	PNC
	Probation Negotiating Committee

	POs
	Probation Officers

	PQiP
	Professional Qualification in Probation

	RISE
	Racial Inclusion & Striving for Equality 

	SPOs
	Senior Probation Officers

	SFOs
	Serious Further Offences

	SOP
	Single Operating Platform

	SEED
	Skills for Effective Engagement and Development 

	SPDR
	Staff Performance and Development Report

	TUC
	Trades Union Congress

	UNCRPD
	United Nations Convention on the Rights of Persons with Disabilities 

	WAV
	Weighted Annual Volumes
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